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About 100 years ago, a series of 
studies on the education of health 
professionals (namely, Flexner re-
port 1910,1 Welch-Rose report 19152 
and Goldmark report3 pointed out 
poor quality and standards of educa-
tion in medicine, public health and 
nursing. These reports had far reach-
ing effects on the healthcare system 
and the health professions education 
system in North America in the next 
few decades.

One hundred years later, a global 
independent commission on Educa-
tion of Health Professionals for the 
21st century highlights healthcare 
and educational issues; 

“Glaring gaps and inequalities 
in health persist both within and 
between countries. At the same 
time fresh challenges in the form 
of new infections, environmental 
issues and behavioral risks threaten 
health security of all. Professional 
education has not kept pace with 
these challenges, largely because 
of fragmented, outdated and static 
curricula that produce ill-equipped 
graduates”.4

A number of eminent education-
al scholars have pointed out the 
challenges being faced by health 
professionals’ education in the 21st 
century.5-8 These challenges range 

from curriculum design, learning 
and teaching, assessment, faculty 
development to relatively newer is-
sues such as internationalization of 
health professions education, digi-
talization, professionalization and 
social accountability of educational 
institutes. After a century of rapid 
progress, consolidation, but more 
recent ossification, health profes-
sionals’ education is poised once 
again to enter a new epoch of trans-
formation.9

One of the major changes in the 
perspective of health and education 
planners is increasing importance of 
health and health professions educa-
tion as a global subject. According 
to Harden, ‘Internationalization is 
fast becoming one of the most im-
portant and increasingly complex 
forces in higher education’.5 Some 
of the factors leading to rapid inter-
nationalization of health professions 
education include: globalization of 
healthcare delivery; government 
pressures; improved channels of 
communication; the development 
of common vocabulary; outcomes 
based education and standards and 
competitiveness and commercializa-
tion.5 For developing countries such 
as Pakistan, internationalization 
means that the Pakistani education-

al institutes will focus on producing 
health professionals that are compe-
tent to meet the demands of both 
national and international health-
care markets. 
Historical perspective of health 
professions education in Pakistan

Historically, in Pakistan, the re-
quirements for health workers are 
affected not only by the devel-
opment of its health services and 
teaching institutions but also by the 
state of its political and economic 
structure. In 1947, when Pakistan 
attained the status of an indepen-
dent country, there was only one 
fully functioning medical college in 
Lahore and two partially functioning 
medical colleges in Dacca and Kara-
chi, to serve a population of about 
72 million. By 1960, nine new med-
ical and dental colleges were estab-
lished in public sector.10 By 1980, 
this number rose to 16 colleges, with 
approximately 4000 seats, to serve 
a population of over 80 million.11 All 
these colleges were established in 
the public sector. Age Khan Medical 
College secured a distinction as the 
first medical college established in 
the private sector in 1983. 

Since 1990, Pakistan has seen a 
surge of medical and dental colleges, 
established both in the public and 
private sectors. Today, there are 132 
medical and dental colleges in Paki-
stan, 50 in the public sector and 82 
in the private sector, to serve an es-
timated population of 182 million.12 
Figure 1 shows how the private sec-
tor has taken over the public sector 
in providing medical and dental edu-
cation over the past three decades, 
posing new challenges to the quality 
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and regulation of medical education 
in the country.

The issues being faced by the 
health professions education system 
in the country have been highlighted 
previously.10 On a broad spectrum, 
these problems extend from under-
graduate medical education, through 
postgraduate medical education to 
continuing professional develop-

ment. Key issues on this spectrum 
relate to the quality and credibility 
of curricula under use, the educa-
tion and training of faculty and the 
reliability and validity of assessment 
methods. The overarching root cause 
of these issues is the crises in educa-
tional leadership, management and 
regulation at the national level.

Several strategic initiatives have 
been taken to regulate health pro-
fessions education in Pakistan. A 
major step was the establishment 
of three medical universities in the 
three provinces to oversee medical 
education affairs, at the undergrad-
uate and postgraduate levels. The 
University of Health Sciences Lahore 
was established in Punjab in 2002, 
Dow University of Health Sciences 
established in Sindh in 2003, and 
Khyber Medical University estab-
lished in Khyber Pakhtunkhawa in 
2007. Out of a total of 132 medical 
and dental colleges in the country, 
over 50 percent are affiliated with 
these three universities.
Health professions education ini-
tiatives taken by the Khyber Med-
ical University

Khyber Medical University was es-
tablished by the government of Khy-
ber Pakhtunkhawa in 2007 to regu-
late the educational affairs of over 
25 of its affiliated health sciences 
institutes. The leadership of the uni-
versity realizes the educational chal-
lenges being faced by the university 
to provide quality medical education 
in the province through its affiliated 
institutes. Largely, these challeng-
es pertain to educational delivery 
processes, including modernization 
of curricula, prevailing use of tra-
ditional pedagogical methods, and 
validity and reliability of the current 
assessment system. The university 
realizes that the root cause of most 
of the educational challenges lies in 
the following key issues:
•	 The number of qualified health 
professions educationists is inade-
quate in the country, moreover in 
the province of KPK.
•	 Until recently, health professions 
education was not a recognized pro-
fession and specialty in Pakistan.
•	 Medical education departments 
and related infrastructure do not ex-
ist in health sciences colleges.
•	 There is lack of opportunities for 
faculty development in health pro-
fessions education institutes.
•	 There is little research done on 
educational issues in the country.
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A robust and multi-prong health 
professions education strategy is 
prepared by the university to ad-
dress current challenges:
•	 To send faculty abroad to get ed-
ucation and training in health sci-
ences, including health professions 
education.
•	 Initiate a Master in Health Profes-
sions Education programme in the 
university.
•	 Initiate a teacher training pro-
gramme to provide basic training to 
all faculty.
•	 Advocate the recognition of 
health professions education as a 
recognized specialty in the Pakistan 
Medical and Dental Council Register.
•	 Provide opportunities to local 
faculty for conducting research on 
HPE issues in Pakistan to produce lo-
cal evidence.
•	 Develop infrastructure for estab-
lishing HPE departments in educa-
tional institutes.
•	 Promote professionalization of 
health professions education.

Figure 2 illustrates the key fea-
tures of the KMU strategy to promote 
health professions education in the 
province.

For past five years, the Universi-
ty has been actively working on the 
above mentioned strategic issues. 
The cornerstone of the University 
strategy was self-reliance and effi-
cient use of its resources. The High-
er Education Commission of Pakistan 
and The Pakistan Medical and Dental 
Council fully supported the Universi-
ty to implement its vision of promot-
ing HPE in the province. These five 
years have been marked by import-
ant achievements: 

Graduates have started returning 
to Pakistan after completing their 
higher education in health sciences 
including health professions educa-
tion from abroad

Master in HPE was established in 
July 2011. The programme is running 
successfully, and recently inducted 
its fourth batch.

A basic level teacher training 
programme (called Certificate in 
HPE) was launched in 2011. The pro-

gramme is successfully conducting 
four sessions per year and has pro-
vided training to over 100 teachers 
so far.

Institute of Health Professions 
Education and Research (IHPER) has 
been established in the university to 
provide leadership and training, and 
conduct research in HPE.

The Pakistan Medical and Dental 
Council has recognized HPE as a pro-
fession and a specialty.

It is now mandatory for all medi-
cal and dental colleges to establish a 
department of HPE.

Two successive international 
conferences on HPE have been con-
ducted by the university in 2013 
and 2014. The third conference is 
planned for March 2015. These con-
ferences have played a major role in 
raising awareness about HPE in the 
province.

The Journal of Advances in Health 
Professions Education has been 
launched primarily to promote re-
search at local level and provide op-
portunities to Pakistani researchers 
for publishing locally. 

The university realizes the chal-
lenges in changing the traditional, 
teacher-centered pedagogical sys-
tem based on behaviorism, to one 
that is student and community-cen-
tered based on social constructiv-
ism. However the university believes 
that, with clear vision, positive ap-
proach and persistent effort, sig-
nificant changes can be brought to 
the system in due time. We hope 
this journal will play a positive role 
in strengthening the educational re-
search system in Pakistan, by pro-
viding opportunities to national and 
international researchers alike, to 
address educational issues in a glob-
al context.

REFERENCES

1. Flexner A. Medical education in the Unit-

ed States and Canada. New York, NY: Car-

negie Foundation for the Advancement of 

Teaching; 1910.

2. Welch WH, Wickliffe R. The Welch-Rose 

Report: Blueprint for Public Health Edu-

cation in America. Washington, DC: Delta 

Omega Honorary Public Health Society; 

1915.

3. Goodrich AW, Nutting MA, Wald, L. Re-

port of the committee for the study of 

nursing education. New Haven, CT: Yale 

University; 1923. 

4. Frenk J, Chen L, Bhutta ZA, Cohen J, 

Crisp N, Evans T, et al. Health profession-

als for a new century: transforming ed-

ucation to strengthen health systems in 

an interdependent world. Lancet. 2012; 

376: 1923-58. 

5. Harden RM. International medical educa-

tion and future direction: A global per-

spective. Acad Med. 2006; 81(12):S22-S9.

6. Carraccio C, Wolfsthal S. D, Englander R 

et al. Shifting paradigms: from Flexner 

to Competencies. Acad Med. May 2002; 

77(5):361-367.

7. Tekian A. Doctoral programs in health 

professions education. Med Teach. 2014; 

36(1):73-81.

8. O’Connell M. T, Pascoe J.Undergraduate 

medical education for the 21st century: 

leadership and teamwork. Fam Med. 

2004;36:S51-S56.

9. Horton R. A new epoch for health pro-

fessionals’ education. Lancet. 2010; 

376(9756):1785-77.

10. Afridi M. K. Medical Education in Paki-

stan. J Med Educ. 1962; 37(9):962-68.

11. Jafary, N. A. Medical Education: A collec-

tion of articles; Ziauddin University Kara-

chi 3rd edition; 2009.

12. Recognized Medical & Dental Colleges; 

2006 [ cited 2014 20 May]; Available 

from: http://www.pmdc.org.pk/Med-

icalandDentalColleges/tabid/333/De-

fault.aspx

NOTES ON CONTRIBUTORS
MH is the Vice Chancellor of Khyber

Medical University and Head, Department

of Cardiology at Lady Reading Hospital,

Peshawar, Pakistan. GW is the Editor of

Advances in Health Professions Educa-

tion.


